


On November 28, 2016, SFPD issued Department Bulletin 16-208, “eStop - Traffic Stop 
Data Collection Program,” explicitly requiring stop data collection for bicycle, 
pedestrian, and vehicle stops.  On May 31, 2018, SFPD issued Department Bulletin 18-
105, “Stop Data Collection System (SDCS) Implementation,” which reiterated the 
required collection of data for pedestrian, bicycle and vehicle stops, and adhered with the 
required data collection under the Racial and Identity Profiling Act (RIPA) (including 
data collection of motorists, bicyclists, and pedestrians).  SFPD’s Stop Data Collection 
System complies with RIPA’s data collection requirements, which include the perceived 
LGBT status of the person stopped, whether the person stopped is limited English 
proficient, whether the person stopped is disabled, and whether the stop was made in 
response to a call for service, among other information. 
  
SFPD supported the rollout of SDCS with training and guidance, such as the SDCS Web 
Application Manual.  Department Bulletin 18-247 (revised 18-05), “SDCS 
Implementation,” required officers to complete the training and review the guidance.  The 
SFPD Business Analyst Team (BAT) analyzes the stop data and provides thorough 
quarterly reports known as “96A” reports.  And while not a part of this recommendation 
package, SFPD has formed a partnership with the Center for Policing Equity to analyze 
stop data and provide recommended reforms.  
  
The BAT also conducts a review of the individual SDCS entries to ensure personal 
identifying information is not entered, and SFPD has begun an annual audit on other data 
entry fields.  The BAT review was codified in Bureau Order 21-01, “Stop Data 
Collection System – PII Removal & Geocoding Procedures (January 5, 2021).  The Order 
requires the BAT to review SDCS entries on a quarterly basis to remove personal 
identifying information, geocode, and geo-anonymize geographic locations.  The annual 
audit reviews SDCS data for (1) personal identifying information, (2) failure to enter 
information in the narrative field, (3) the consistency of narrative fields with reason for 
the stop and search, and (4) errors in geocoding.  
  
Cal DOJ had recommended that SFPD institute supervisory review of stop entries—such 
as having sergeants review a randomized sample of completed stop forms of their 
officers—as this would provide for timely corrections for errors and aid in sergeants’ 
discussions with their officers regarding the elimination of biased policing and correcting 
other actions warranting corrective action.  This recommendation would also ensure 
consistent data is produced within all precincts within San Francisco.  SFPD has resisted 
this recommendation out of concern for sergeants’ time and has created the above noted 
alternative auditing approach.  While this is not Cal DOJ’s preferred approach—it does 
not provide direct supervisors with additional insights into their officer’s day-to-day 
policing and does not ensure timely corrections or feedback for individual officers that 
would provide consistent generation of data within SFPD—it is substantially compliant 
with the recommendation. 
  
Based upon all of the above, the Department of Justice finds that SFPD is in substantial 
compliance with this recommendation.  Please let us know if you have any questions or 
would like to discuss further.  Thank you. 


















